Great Snoring Parish Council


Clerk  Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  
tel: 01328 822366 email: greatsnoringpc@googlemail.com 
Present: J Lockhart, S Pannell - Chairman, G Peabody, D Perowne, H Seekings - Vice-Chairman, 
J Taylor, V Thompson and: T FitzPatrick - District Councillor and one member of the public
Meeting of Great Snoring Parish Council on 
Thursday 12 January 2017 at 7.00pm in the Social Club
MINUTES
Welcome and Happy New Year
1. Apologies from M Strong- County Councillor and PCSO J Robotham
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the items listed below.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting – 10 November, were approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
· Social Club do not wish to have a bottle bank having had problems with broken glass and bottles left in the car park.
· To note that bank charges will not be refunded.
5. The Meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns and for reports from the District and County Councillors and the PCSO.
· Police report: no crimes, but calls about hare coursing in the area
· NNDCllr T FitzPatrick:

· Big Society Awards open for nominations e.g. community volunteers, deadline 27 Jan
· Big Society Fund open for grant applications
· The District Council was successful it its bid from the Dept for Communities and Local Government second homes funding - £4.2 million – 2nd highest only to Cornwall, a unitary authority. NNDC is working with Kings Lynn and West Norfolk Borough Council to establish how to use the fund.
· Boundary Commission Review of NNDC wards
· Online planning: new website to be launched at end of January.
· Changes in staff at the top of the council allowed for restructuring. The two directors in post have taken on a joint position with a substantial saving.
· Budget – probably no increase in council tax
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.

6. Planning
· To consider proposals from NNDC
· Conversion of outbuilding/garage/store to annex accommodation at Snoring Barn, Walsingham Road, Hindringham ref: PF/16/1583. Plans circulated. No objection.
· To note decisions made by NNDC
· Demolition of single storey dwelling and erection of two-storey dwelling and detached double garage with studio above. Incorporation of paddock to rear as part of rear garden for dwelling at Forty Winks, Fakenham Road ref: PF/16/1401. APPROVED
· Other planning matters
· To note that the decision notice for PF/16/1002 - Manor House has condition and time frames and the application PF/16/1073 - Dildash House was withdrawn as invalid and the case is now with Combined Enforcement Dept case no ENQ/16/0144.
· To note that the District Council will be moving to online planning consultation in April 2017. A template for clarification of procedure for dealing with planning applications by parish councils to comply with deadlines has been provided by NNDC legal team.
7. Financial business
· To note receipts since previous statement: allotment rents £63.75; interest 16p
· To note regular payments since previous statement:

	Salary and on costs (November and December)
	SOs
	292.56

	Scooper Dooper (dog waste collection x 2)
	SOs
	15.84


· To note that Scooper Dooper has changed their bank – new standing order was set up.  However payments have been returned stating that the account does not accept credits. The Clerk has contacted Scooper Dooper to resolve the problem.
· The following balances were confirmed with bank statements as at 5 January 2017: 
Current account: £1353.40; Savings account: £55.24 

· The following payments were approved:
	
	Cheque no
	

	J Otte (carry forward)
	
	

	total
	
	

	Cheques between meetings
	
	

	Narford Scaffolding Ltd - final payment
	100252
	501.00

	Walton Associates - hands for clock £200 and annual service
	100253
	320.00

	Hendry & Sons - repointing clock dial and new tiles
	100254
	403.10

	Adrian Hall - cutting the knolls
	100255
	360.00


· To note statement of accounts compared to budget (to date)

8. Clock Fund

· A collection was made in the village towards the replacement clock dial and to re-instate a Parish Clock Fund. It raised £2,386, including the sale of the old clock dial. A grant of £3,300 has been promised towards the repairs. Total cost of replacing the clock dial including VAT was £5,705.10. The VAT refund of £800 and any more donations would be held in a separate Parish Clock Fund future maintenance and repairs.
· Clarification of separate clock fund to be made with Barclays.
9. To consider and set the Budget and Precept for 2017-18 - see attached information
· To review the figures
· It was agreed to set the reserved funds at £3500 (£1,000 for Parish Plan initiatives; £600 for election expenses; £1,900 for other contingencies)
· The projected surplus of £273 would be used to offset expenditure for 2017-18.
· Determine whether or not there are any other likely calls on planned expenditure
E.g: implications of Transparency Code, village information board; grit box; verge cutting - the County Council agreed to reinstate 2 full rural verge cuts 2017. If the Parish took it on they would have to do the whole of the parish, each road to a suitable changeover point. This would mean there would be in the region of 13 kilometres of road to cut and approx rate is £10/km, so a yearly rebate of around £260.
· It was decided to leave the cutting of parish verges with the County Council as the rebate would not cover the costs which would be incurred.
· It was decided to remove the costs of tree management and repairs/maintenance from the Budget and to use the contingency fund if required.
· It was agreed to set the Precept for 2017-18 at £3,400 - an increase of 3% on the previous year. The form for the District Council was completed and signed.
	Proposed
	DP
	Seconded
	VT
	Vote
	6 for  (1 against)


10. Environment 

· Knolls: 
· Cutting grass in 2017 - to ask Adrian Hall to quote for 2017
· Trees on Tunns knoll. Recommendation to 
· crown lift trees within the area to allow grass maintenance but retain natural tree form
· crown lift and reduce overhanging roadside branches to allow vehicle access.
One quote received. Agreed to obtain two more quotes. The Clerk asked to put in an application to the Conservation Officer at NNDC to get permission for the tree maintenance for both knolls on Thursford Road.
· Church footpath needs clearing. SP HS and GP to make arrangements.
· Parking area - DP to talk to JD
11. Highways 

· Items to report

· potholes on both side of the bridge Little Snoring Road
· Road markings at bridge still not painted on the road
· Grit box: leave for the moment
12. Street furniture
· Village interpretation board with historic information. To discuss at next meeting.
· Parish clock - 2 additional donations received; Clerk was asked to contact the PCC regarding contribution towards the cost of replacing the broken tiles reported when the scaffolding was in place and faculty for fixing a plaque in the tower
· Thanks to VT and KT for dealing with the doors on the notice board.
· The post box still needs to be repainted. The clerk was asked to follow up and ask if the Parish Council could repaint it.
13. Allotments
· Thanks sent to R Perowne for supplying rubble and thanks to DP for filling in the ruts on the allotment track. To be completed when the avian flu alert is lifted.
· Allotment holders gathering was worthwhile, providing an opportunity for those present to air their views. Thanks to DP and HP for providing refreshments.
· Avian Flu alert. DEFRA information about Prevention Zones and keeping poultry separate from wild birds sent to all allotment holders at beginning of December. Thanks to all allotment holders who responded promptly. A notice was put up at each end of the allotment track stating that it was closed due to avian flu. It was noted that the order had been extended to 28 February.
· The way forward: 
· clearing up - to continue when allotments accessible again
· advertise allotments on web, facebook, posters and article in the Holt Chronicle and Fakenham Sun 
· Water supply - DP to talk to Walsingham Estate. Grant/s would be needed.                  A surcharge would be made on allotment tenants.

· 2017 or 2018 rent rise - discuss at next meeting
· To request a £30 deposit from all new tenants, returned at end of tenancy unless it is needed to pay for clearance of the allotment
· No pigs or cloven hoofed livestock

14. IT

· Development of village website 
· To note that the existing parish council website provided via NorfolkRCC will be taken offline soon as NRCC merged with Community Action Norfolk and the website agreement has come to an end. A Norfolk Parishes website is available via the County Council and Norfolk Association of Local Councils. It meets the requirements of the Transparency Code.
· To note that superfast broadband should go live in spring 2017, the cabinet has been installed but there have been problems with the connection from the exchange in Walsingham. GP advises that people should wait until it has gone live before signing up to a yearly contract.
15. Parish Council: 

· Mobile Post Office: response from Post Office Master at Guist: The Post Office won't extend the service to Great Snoring out of concern for taking away trade from Little Snoring. If there are specific circumstances that mean that there is a group of people that are unable to make there way to L.S then it might be worth putting forward a proposal based on those individuals/groups. 
· Funds re second/ holiday homes - see NNDC Cllr’s report above
· To note that there is no official Neighbourhood Watch Scheme in the village but individuals can sign up to Police Connect for regular updates via email, text or phone www.norfolk.police.uk/services/police-connect 
· Councillor training available, information forwarded via email
· War Memorial Session in Norwich, SP to attend
16. Reports from parish councillors

· Low-flying aircraft. The Clerk to forward contact details to GP
· Empty farm vehicles rattling down The Street at 7 am.
17. Communicating with the village / communication from members of the public
· To note that the Social Club will be producing a village magazine and setting up a website.
18. Correspondence - mail circulated as usual

· A review of North Norfolk District Council ward boundaries, carried out by the independent Local Government Boundary Commission for England. Any changes are subject to approval by Parliament and would come into effect at the next district council election in May 2019.  www.lgbce.org.uk/current-reviews/eastern/norfolk/north-norfolk
· Great Snoring will remain in Walsingham Ward.

19. Any other business for report or placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
· Community emergency plan; parking space; recycling banks; village interpretation board; allotment rent increase for 2017-18
20. To confirm the date of the next meeting at 7 pm on Thurs 9 March 2017 in the Social Club

Meeting closed at 9.15 pm

Jon Taylor informed the Council that this would be his last meeting as he was resigning from the Parish Council. He was thanked for his contribution to the Parish Council and to the community over the years.

He would be happy to continue to look after the Clock. However it would be useful if there was a new volunteer to learn the ropes.
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Date………………..


Chairman


